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Town of Ridgefield 
Board of Finance 

 

Approved Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday May 18, 2021 

 

I. Call to order 

Dave Ulmer called to order the Board of Finance meeting at 7:00 PM May 18, 2021 via Zoom due 

to Coronavirus. Board Members Dave Ulmer, Greg Kabasakalian, Mike Rettger, Karen Ogden present. 

Amy Freidenrich absent. 

 

Others Present:  

Town Officials: Kevin Redmond Controller, Dawn Norton BOE Business Manager, Dr Susie 

DaSilva BOE Superintendent, Jonathan Steckler BOE Chairman, Jane Berendsen Hill, Tax 

Collector, Molly McGeehin, Treasurer 

 

II. Public Comments-None  

 

III. Motion to move approval of prior minutes to end of meeting by Dave Ulmer, seconded by Greg 

Kabasakalian. All in favor. 

 

IV. Treasurer’s Report-Molly McGeehin Town Treasurer- Not much new to report; there has 

been no movement in interest rates. It was noted that with the changes being made to the BOE 

bank accounts which should reduce or eliminate the large balances of the past and with the current 

low interest rate environment, the proposed change would not seem to be necessary at this time. 

Will hit $100,000 forecast. In recognizing additional interest in the larger accounts for school 

system, Molly McGeehin proposed revenue to be turned over to the town. $60,000 returned from 

schools went into towns General Ledger account.  

 

V. Tax Collector Report-Jane Berendsen Hill, Tax Collector. Things are getting better daily. The 

town had a good April and May is looking good. $2.2 million in May with another $600,000 by 

year end takes the town over budget and over 98.7% collection rate. This is a result of real estate 

transfers. Some deferred accounts have been paid off and the town is over budget on current year 

taxes.  
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VI. Transfer to Suspense- Jane Berendsen Hill’s proposal on personal property is 430 tax bills 

totaling $110,012 to be transferred to suspense and 55 real estate tax bills totaling $52,229 to be 

transferred to suspense for a total of $162,241 which is $20,000 less than last year.  This does not 

prevent her from collecting and takes it off the town’s balance sheet. Karen Ogden and Greg 

Kabasakalian moved to accept transfer as written. All in favor. 

VII. BOE-report provided to BOF members and reviewed by Dawn Norton- Dawn Norton is 

currently projecting some savings in a few of the BOE accounts and overages in others.  It is 

important to note that much of the savings currently being projected is due to variations caused by 

the pandemic.  Under a normal year, much of these savings would not have materialized. In 

addition, much of the additional expenses incurred would not have either.  Due to the district needs 

in technology this has been added to the body of the financial report.  The main areas where 

unspent budget will be used is to cover Special Education, Technology, Facilities and COVID 

expenditures. *Report attached. Exhibit A.   

 

VIII. Controller’s Report- An updated 10+2 forecast has been sent to BOF members. Expense 

side looks well. Parks & Rec is showing net positive activity. On revenue, tax favorability is not 

included in figures. This is driven by real estate, conveyance and recordings which continue to 

rise. The activity is in the high-end market. Golf is 1.58 million up to possibly 1.6 million. With 

normal weather, golf should hit projected numbers. Ambulance is a lower number, not picking up 

much. The expense side is unfavorable due to tropical storm which won’t be recovered in this 

fiscal year. Legal is running high; some cases the town had to defend themselves. IT will be over 

budget. Registrar-election and town clerk show small amounts over budget. Tree Warden-$55,000 

unfavorable; only emergency tree work being done. Parks & Rec expense favorable $431,000 

revenue unfavorable $1.160. Police is favorable due to vacancies. Fire vacancies cause problems 

in over-time. Highway looks good with snow related costs. Engineering shows COVID related 

expenses. Health insurance is driven by COVID which was extended with Anthem until the end 

of October and the rate stayed flat, then switched over to a lower premium. Overall, at a net of 

$600,000 surplus. It was proposed that in light of the expected improvement in tax revenues, that 

necessary tree work should not be deferred until the next fiscal year, but should instead continue 

to be done as needed and advised by the Tree Warden through the end of this year.  All members 

were in agreement. 

 

IX. American Recovery Plan- Kevin Redmond is waiting for guidance and will be attending a 

webinar on this topic. The information provided is broad and vague. A draft publication was 

released by the Treasury. The town should be receiving $2.4 million shortly which flows through 

the state and an additional $4.8 million expected next year or sooner which comes directly to the 

town. Clarification is needed from sources. The money can’t be put into general fund but can be 

used to supplement other lost revenue. The town has 3 years to use the funds. There is the 

possibility of a meeting between the BOS and BOF to discuss this matter further. It was suggested 

that the funds should go back to the tax payers as soon as possible. The money can be used to 

achieve a zero-tax increase. Documentation should be in place as to where the funds will be used 

and the documentation needs to speak for itself in the event of a future audit.  

 

X. Old Business-none 

 

XI. New Business-none 
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XII. Communication & Correspondence-feedback discussed on the last email regarding cut of 

the BOE budget. Facts were provided and numbers were straight forward. Expectations to be set 

better between the BOF & BOE in the future.  

 

X. Approval of prior meeting minutes- 

Approved meeting minutes with changes from March 15, 22, 23, April 8, 20, 2021 

Motion by Mike Rettger, seconded by Karen Ogden. All in favor.  

 

XI. Adjournment-motion to adjourn at 9:15 pm by Greg Kabasakalian, seconded by Karen Ogden.  

All in favor. Next meeting June 15, 2021 7:00 pm. 

 

Respectfully Submitted by, 

 

Mia Belanger 

 

*Thank you to Mike Rettger for facilitating with the Zoom process. 

 

*See exhibit A, BOE report. 
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